Minutes of Old Newton with Dagworth & Gipping Parish Council

Wednesday 4th March 2015 at Old Newton Village Hall commencing at 7.30pm

Present:  K Goudy (Chair) M Reeve,  J Miller, S Hill, A Mole (Vice Chair), M Clements, District Cllr S Stringer, County Cllr A Stringer, K Price (Clerk), and 4 members of the public.
1. Chairman’s welcome and to receive any apologies for absence.  The Chairman welcomed everyone to the March  meeting of the parish council.  Apologies have been received from Cllr M Shave and Cllr R Shelley. T Reeve
2. To receive any declarations of personal/prejudicial interest.  –Declared interest in the planning application – Cllr Mole.
3. To approve the minutes of the February meeting held on 4th February 2015.  Cllr Hill apologised as she was actually not present at the meeting having confirmed to the clerk that she was in attendance.  The clerk amended the minutes and it was then proposed and seconded to accept  the minutes presented at tonight’s meeting as a true and accurate record and the Chairman signed the minutes accordingly. 
4. Matters arising from above minutes.  None raised
5. Clerks report following previous meeting
· Crier submission was submitted.

· RTI submission has been submitted successfully
· The damage to the bus shelter that was reported to the police – Crime ref:  ST/15/297.  Before the clerk had chance to get any quotes the village maintenance contractor Mr Jon Hines had taken the initiative and repaired the roof.  This was on the original request of village maintenance jobs.  Mr Hines bill for the work on the bus shelter was for £85.00, part of his invoice submitted for payment tonight.  The excess on the insurance was £100.   To be raised again for November budget papers as we may need to budget for a new bus shelter next year.
· Clerk has received confirmation that Flooding on Honeypot Lane is being addressed and a works order is now in place and other drainage issues reported are being investigated.

· Clerk has reported the hump on the A14 to the relevant highways contact provided by Cllr Andrew Stringer at the last meeting and this is being investigated.

· 30mph limit –to be extended to the village sign.  This was raised at a recent planning meeting and the clerk has investigated.  This was approved at a parish council meeting of December 2003 but never actually altered by highways. It is not SCC policy to extend speed limits and as such that is why it was never achieved.
6. Financial Matters & Financial Report

Bank Account Balances:


· Cheque account balance =  £69,916.89  (28/02/15)

· Scottish Widows 60 Day account balance = £3,354.24 (01.01.15)

· Scottish Widows Deposit account = £251.36 (01.01.15)

Accounts for payment – February 2015:

· Karen Price – Salary February  £678.59 – Tax & NI = less £1.87 & expenses £48.65 = £725.37
· HMRC – PAYE NI & Tax £4.02 

· Jon Hines – Village Maintenance works £545.00
· SCC – Streetlights maintenance and energy costs 01.04.2014 – 31.03.15 - £2,310.69
· SCC – New streetlight replacement project £45,474.00
(DDR mandate to be signed at tonight’s meeting)

· St Mary’s Church, Old Newton – Room Hire £10.00
Proposed and seconded all in favour and agreed to pay the accounts.

Monies Received – February 2015: 

· COOP – Cemetery fees re:  Peter Cotterell £100.00 (Payslip 100069)

· Works Loan Board £44,465.00 – DDR form to be signed at tonight’s meeting.
7. Correspondence Received & Circulars: 
· The Pensions Regulator – Information.  Passed to the employment committee / Cllr A Mole.
· SCC – Education and learning infrastructure plan

· SCC – Notice of temporary traffic order / road closure for B1113.

· Police – Neighbourhood Watch Scheme – Finningham Road – To be included in the crier.
· MSDC – Spring Clean Suffolk 2015.  There is a spring clean event in the village on Sunday 8th March 2015.
· MSDC – Village of the year Award.  Raise again at the May meeting following the election.  Deadline for entries is the 22nd May 2015.
· Mr Robert Hill – Various correspondence regarding streetlights – To be raised at item 18.
· Email – Mrs Cox re:  Pot Holes at Ward Green.  Clerk has already reported these.
· Email – Martin Stearman: Affordable Housing project – Phase 1.  To be discussed again at item 19.
·  Letter from Mr John Archer ref W.W.II information request.  Thanking Clerk for response and contact details for Cllr Shave.
Various circulars received for information purposes.  File circulated during the meeting.  
8. To receive Police Report – Reported Crimes / General 
There have been no crimes reported in our parish since our last meeting.

9. To receive District Councillor’s Report – Mrs Sarah Stringer
Local Plan Consultation: Work has now started to complete and update the existing planning frameworks for Babergh & Mid Suffolk through a new, combined Local Plan document.  The first step is the public consultation designed to establish what the new joint Plan should contain, its approach, and to address a number of identified key planning issues.
2015/2016 Budget: Mid Suffolk District Council has agreed its budget for 2015/2016, the Mid Suffolk proportion of the council tax will rise by 1.7%, 5.5p per week for band D property.  

Income from new homes bonus is going to be 2.2 million, this now equates to 1/5th of our Core budget, with the Revenue support grant from government drops from £4.2 million to £3.6 million.  Mid Suffolk also agreed to Borrow up to £25,000,000.00 to go alongside our £6,000,000.00 reserve, to be invested in unspecified projects that will deliver a profit for the council, during the debate the Chief Executive of the Council intimated that one council in Britain had invested its reserves on the Stock Exchange.

For my part I feel the vast majority of this money should be invested in Housing, the council is best placed to achieve this without venturing into business arenas it has little experience of.        

10. To receive County Councillor’s Report – Mr Andrew Stringer
Highways Diversions - A number of diversions are in place surrounding our parishes at the moment; please try to remember these diversions when plotting routes through Suffolk, Some of the diversions are long and very tiresome if you forget. Details are on the SCC website. The one comfort to take from this is that we are getting around to getting on with some much needed maintenance.

Children Centres Closures - The media has recently covered the agreed closure of a number of Children Centres in Suffolk recently. Most of these closures are proposed in the Ipswich area, the closest change in our area is in Thurston, The Thurston facility is due to close and the Provision in Stanton will carry on, a number of sessions will outreach from Stanton into Thurston to carry on the provision.  

Broadband Update - I am delighted to report that I have been asked to join a group of councillors, tasked to address the way forward regarding the gaps in the role out of the Suffolk Better Broadband programme, each councillor that represents divisions that are going to be left not covered by the first phase of  the programme is invited.   The first meeting (today), focussed on the relationship between, and timescales for, the first and second contracts, the latest position on the 2Mbps Universal Speed Government Commitment and discuss ideas and options to support communities not covered by the first contract, but within the 2Mbps commitment area. We should also consider communication arrangements, opportunities to gain more funding, and to support the development of community based solutions.  Working together as a group we aim to make the most of these opportunities and ensure that residents and communities across the county have the right information to make local decisions about broadband provision and that they do not miss out on the development of fast broadband across Suffolk. This issue is extremely pertinent to Haughley Green, Old Newton & the outer reaches of Bacton. The first meeting has got everyone up to date with the various contracts, and we now have a greater understanding how this will roll out. 

With every one agreeing Broadband is now a vital utility, Suffolk has progressed further than any other County, regarding Broadband, but we still have a long way to go.

Highways Reporting Tool - The new highways reporting tool is available via the County Council’s website or directly at www.suffolk.gov.uk/report-a-highways-problem  This should help to speed up and give clarity to the present arrangements.

The Chairman closed the meeting for member of the public to discuss broadband issues with Cllr Stringer.  To be addressed as the next item on the agenda.
11. Emergency Broadband Provision – Cllr Andrew Stringer
Wireless people that do still provide broadband to the outer reaches of Old Newton and the customer service is not great.  The present system has been revoked on the existing service users.  SCC have asked if there is anything that they can do to assist.  Cllr Stringer asked how much to purchase the system and get someone local to maintain it.  £2,000.  Cllr Stringer has been told to go ahead but cannot purchase it for themselves due to contractual obligations with BT.  Proposal for parish council to purchase and be installed in Old Newton, there will be an income of approx £300 per month.  Outgoings would be approximately £600 but should reduce once moved.  SCC will provide the parish council with the initial funds to purchase.  In principle agreed  but need to see full financial work up.
12. Planning Applications for consideration

0576/15 – Erection of grain/machinery store attached to side of existing grain store at Dagworth Farm, Silver Street, Old Newton.   Cllr Mole declared an interest and left the meeting.
Cllrs did not see any issue with this application and there have been no complaints from members of the public.  The light faces out onto the field.  Proposed and seconded all agreed to approve the application.  Clerk to respond accordingly.
13. Planning Decisions from MSDC
· 0141/15 – Form new doorway though internal stud wall (to create en-suite shower / toilet), and enlarge and raise window in south-east elvevation (to serve proposed en-suite); Erect porch over door in south-east elevation at Gate Farmhouse, Stowupland Road, Gipping.  MSDC Planning permission and listed building consent has been granted.
· 3888/14 – Erection of first floor extension – Willowfield, Station Road, Old Newton.  MSDC Planning permission has been granted.
14. Planning Decisions made by Planning Committee on planning meetings of 16th February and 24th February

· 0319/15 - Erection of single storey lean-to extension to side elevation (following demolition of existing lean-to).Location: Church Farm, Church Road, Old Newton & 0320/15 (Listed Building Consent) - Erection of single storey lean-to extension to side (following demolition of existing lean-to). Remove cement render from west end of south facing rear elevation and replace with lime plaster on laths. Reposition kitchen door and removal of existing internal late 20th century partition walls in the downstairs shower room and rear lobby area and kitchen to create a breakfast room.  Location: Church Farm, Church Road, Old Newton.  
These applications were discussed at a planning meeting on 16th February 2015.  Cllrs felt that although this application was the replacement of what was with something new, the plans do appear to be authentic with materials used and in keeping with the historic property (hb1, gp1 refers).  The parish council believe that as this is a listed building there are tight and stringent procedures in place for this application that will be enforced by MSDC.  The parish council has not received any comments from the public and no objections from the Councillors present were received at the meeting.  It was proposed and seconded to approve this application - all Cllrs present unanimously agreed to approve and support this application.
· 3888/14 – Erection of first floor front extension at Willowfield, Station Road, Old Newton.  
It is believed that this will be an improvement that will be in keeping with other properties h15 and h18policies refer – No negative comments received and all in attendance agreed to support this application. Proposed and seconded – carried no objections received from members of the public.  
· 0082/15 – Application for outline planning permission for the erection of a detached dwelling at Applewhite House, Finningham Road, Old Newton.  This application was discussed at a planning committee meeting on the evening of 24th February 2015.  The parish council feel that there is not enough information to be able to make a comfortable recommendation to support this application.  Although the parish council are not un-sympathetic they did state that they would need more information in terms of accessibility to the new property and to address any concerns regarding highways issues.  The parish council voted and by majority vote decided not to support the application.
15. Election 2015 - The Clerk gave each Cllr their nomination papers for completion and read out the letter from MSDC.  The main points to note are detailed below:
· The notice of election will be displayed from 23rd March 2015.

· Nomination papers can be returned to Needham Market from 23rd March 2015 – 9th April 2015.  The deadline for delivery of nomiation papers is strictly 4pm on 9th April 2015.  These must be hand delivered.  The clerk confirmed that she is willing to hand deliver all papers on behalf of Cllrs wishing to stand.

16. Cemetery – Review of Fees
Agreed that we need to review annually.  Perhaps look at review again in December for possible increase in January 2016.  All agreed.
17. Grass Cutting Tender Update – Football club and Village hall to be invited along to attend that meeting.  Invite to tender for april meeting.
	CGM

Based in West Dereham, Kings Lynn
	£97.56 + VAT x 16 cuts per season on fortnightly schedule from March – October.

Quoted weed killing around perimeter fence line at £153.78 + VAT per application.

Offered additional optional work such as line marking, rolling and scarifying if the Football Club were interested a separate quote could be provided.



	Eastern Facilities Management Solutions

Claydon – Ipswich


	Quote not received at time of meeting.  In 2012 quoted £80.96 + VAT x 13 cuts 

7 mobile cuts at £78.85 + VAT



	The Old Parsonage Garden Services

(Tom Duschene)

	£112.50 per visit starting first week in April and cease last week in October, cut fortnightly, option of more if required.
Hole in fencing is still not fixed.  Clerk to speak to Roy Balmforth.


18. Streetlight Project – Update 
SCC have still got a couple of small issues to sort out but Karen Smith (SCC) has confirmed that she will ensure that these are followed up. 

The light at the village shop is a fairly new light (less than 10 years old) so this was not in the scheduled works to upgrade, however it will be included in the ILS scheme.

I have requested the invoice so that we can show it in this tax year accounts including the receipt of the Works Loan.  Receipt of £44,465.00 received on 26th February 2015.  First payment instalment will be due in August 2015 and again in February 2016.  DDR form submitted for signature at tonight’s meeting.

The total cost was £50,527.00.  Less 10% from Andrew Stringer £5,053.00.  Total invoice £45,474.00 

19. Housing Needs Survey

It was agreed at the February meeting to highlight the costs involved.  Confrimation from Community Action Suffolk is that they would charge £1 per household  for the questionnaire and that includes the cost of postage and all stationery / envelopes.  Clerk has received confirmation from MSDC that our taxbase is based upon 523 properties.  499 for Old Newton with Dagworth and 24 for Gipping.
Propsed and seconded all in favour with the exception of 1 abstention.
20. Ward Green - Clerk was asked to clarify a couple of points from the February meeting.

· Grass Cutting – Ward Green.  Clerk has been in contact with the “Friends of Ward Green” and they have written back confirming that with the parish council permission they would like to continue to cut the grass on the green.   Proposed as is for another year.  Voted all agreed.
· Access rights over the Green – Clerk has done some digging into archived files and discovered that properties used to have to request a right of access grant from the parish council, however in 2002 government bought in new procedures that created a statutory easement to which as owners of common land we cannot object to.  The new procedures from 2002 are set out under section 68 of the countryside and rights of way act 2000. 

21. Update of Clerk’s computer equipment – Quotes received

The clerk has received confirmation of laptop cost from Gordon Thompson – Faxbase and PC World. 
Fax base & PC World are in line with cost for the laptop but the after service and the extra work that can be provided by Fax base is significantly better.  Following the last meeting, the clerk was asked to consider an additional like for like quote.  This is difficult.  The clerk made contact with Keith Flynn – Suffolk PC Support and his advice was similar to fax base, however he is not able to purchase the laptop initially but did provide suitable recommended web sites to purchase direct from and then he would be able to assist in setting it up.

	PC World


	Laptop only £369.99

	Faxbase


	Provide laptop with windows 7 at cost of £370.00

1year license for office to include free one cloud storage £70.00

(online cost = £5.99 per month = £71.88 p/yr)

Fees to set up laptop once purchased and copy data from old laptop would be £90.00

He also recommends an external USB drive to backup data.  Agreed to order through Faxbase.  Proposed and seconded.  All in favour.


	Keith Flynn


	Recommends laptop running windows 7 with at least intel i3 processor – i5 is better. 

Does not recommend 1 year license for office as this only gives 1 year cloud storage.  He recommends Google Drive cloud storage as it offers 15GB free if you use the service.  online cost = £5.99 per month = £71.88 p/yr (Again this would need to be purchased independently)

Fees to set up laptop once purchased and copy data from old laptop would be £80.00

He also recommends an external USB drive to backup data.




22. Councillors matters to be brought to the attention of the Council. 
Cllr Clements – Village hall – car park and new lines are in hand and three tenders have been submitted for re-surfacing and relining and sports and social club need to pay 50%.
The old lamppost on silver street.

Pot holes are  brilliant.  Some in Hundred land are already coming out.  Church Road is still lots of pot holes.  
Public footpath sign rotted on B1113 not far from little wood needs to be replaced.

S Bends – chevrons are missing.

23. Public Forum  - Nothing raised
Pot holes – hundred lane / byway to cotton hall – pot holes very bad.
24. Addtional Matters for inclusion on the agenda for the April meeting.
· Streetlights – outside the village hall / on all day. – Church Road
· Grass Cutting Tenders

25. Date of the next meeting – The next general monthly parish council meeting will take place on Wednesday 1st April 2015 at 7.30pm at Old Newton Village Hall.  

The Annual Parish Meeting will take place on Wednesday 22nd April 2015 – Clerk to invite village groups to present reports and include in April edition of the crier. 
Meeting closed at hrs
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